# **Public Document Pack**

# **Health and Social Care Committee**

Meeting Venue:  Committee Room 1 - Senedd	
Meeting time:	

Cynulliad Cenedlaethol Cymru

National Assembly for Wales



For further information please contact:

Policy: Llinos Dafydd Committee Clerk 029 2089 8403/8041

HSCCommittee@wales.gov.uk

# Agenda

- 1. Introductions, apologies and substitutions
- 2. Discussion on forward work programme autumn 2012 (10.00 -10.30)
- 3. Inquiry into Residential Care for Older People Evidence from the Deputy Minister for Children and Social Services (10.30 - 11.30)

(Pages 1 - 6)

HSC(4)-18-12 paper 1

Gwenda Thomas AM, Deputy Minister for Children and Social Services Steve Milsom, Deputy Director, Adult Social Services Policy Division

4. Food Hygiene Rating (Wales) Bill: Stage 1 - Evidence Session 1 (11.30 - 12.30)

Minister for Health and Social Services

Leslev Griffiths AM David Worthington - Head of Health Protection Division, Welsh Government Christopher Humphreys - Legal Services Department, Welsh Government

5. Papers to note

P-03-295: Kyle Beere - Paediatric Neuro Rehabilitation (Pages 7 - 17) HSC(4)-18-12 paper 2

Letter from the Older People's Commissioner for Wales – United Nations Convention on the Rights of Older Persons (Pages 18-19) HSC(4)-18-12 paper 3

# Agenda Item 3

## **Health and Social Care Committee**

HSC(4)-18-12 paper 1

Inquiry into Residential Care for Older People - Written Evidence from the Deputy Minister for Children and Social Services

#### Context

1. Social services are at the heart of Welsh public life supporting 150,000 citizens every year to achieve their potential and to help make them safe. Many of these services are provided in partnerships between social services, housing, health and education. The story of social services in Wales has been a positive one over the past ten years, with the range and nature of service provision having adapted to the changing needs of the people they support. However, our society continues to change and social services must also change in response. There has been and will continue to be shifts in the public's expectations of social services and a desire for people to be able to live independently in the community as far as is possible, however, there will of course always be a need for residential care for some individuals. Local authorities and the NHS, are responsible for commissioning good quality, appropriate residential care to meet that need. Our role as the Welsh Government is to provide the strategic direction and framework within which residential care can flourish and rise to that challenge.

#### The Sector

- 2. As at March 2012 there were 694 care homes in Wales registered with the Care and Social Services Inspectorate Wales (CSSIW) to provide accommodation and care to those aged 65 years and over. In total these homes provided 23,234 places with 11,577 places registered to provide personal care only (ie assistance with daily living such as washing, dressing and toileting) and 11,657 places registered to provide nursing care.
- 3. The sector is made up of around 86% private and independent providers and around 14% local authority providers. This high ratio of private and independent provision is one that has built up over time since the community care reforms of the 1990s. Homes range in size from small scale settings through, more frequently, to larger multi-purpose settings including some accommodating over 100 residents in small units.

## Demography

- 4. In 2010 the number of people in Wales aged 65 years and over stood at 558,000 but this is projected to increase by around 306,000 (55 per cent) by 2035. This significant increase is driven by increasing life expectancies as a result of improved healthcare and increased longevity. Both factors will continue to contribute towards a growing number of people in Wales in the 85 years plus age group which is projected to more than double again by 2033 to reach 5 per cent of the total population i.e. 160,000 in Wales. National Statistics projections suggest a twelve fold increase in centenarians over the next 30 years
- 5. While many of these older people will live long, healthy, independent lives, many will develop a social care need in later life. The trend in residential care provision over recent years is for individual to enter care at a later stage in their life and with more complex care needs. As such, where older people's needs increase, and become more unpredictable and complex, residential care (often with nursing care) can

provide a more suitable and safe option. The provision, therefore, of good quality residential care that meets increasing care needs will remain an integral part of our social service provision. Residential care remains key in ensuring that the long term care needs of the most frail and vulnerable people in our society are met in a safe and responsive manner.

6. In terms of the needs of older people generally, phase 1 of our *Strategy for Older People* took the United Nations Principles of independence, participation, care, self-fulfilment and dignity and raised the profile of their issues and concerns. It promotes healthy ageing, moving away from a negative image often associated with ageing. At the time it was the only strategy of its kind in the UK. Phase 2 is building on the achievements of the first phase and focuses on economic status, general well-being and independence. The Programme for Government makes a commitment to undertake a review of the Strategy and to put in place proposals for a phase 3. A copy can be found at:

http://wales.gov.uk/;jsessionid=lhq4PXjNL6Lv28DXTd8mb3j15kQXTjPxnkZLThQ1LQ5GbSGJpcnL!929540729?lang=en

## **Tackling the Challenge of Residential Care**

- 7. In response to our changing expectations as a society and the challenges of meeting these, the overall provision of residential care will need to diversify and evolve. Future residential care provision will need to reflect our expectations in terms of physical design and facilities, together with a focus on new and more novel models of care and support. We will also need to promote a more multi-disciplinary, multi-professional approach to the development and delivery of care within a range of residential settings that can respond to future demand.
- 8. We are already responding to emerging trends by taking a multi-pronged approach to shaping the future provision of residential care for older people in Wales. This is being achieved through prevention (to maintain independent living in the community as long as possible), better commissioning (to provide greater stability for the sector), diversification of provision (to reduce the risks inherit with public services being provided by non-public bodies) and improved regulation (to ensure good quality, safe services). Our White Paper, *Sustainable Social Services: A Framework for Action*, sets out our overall vision and practical approach to the transformation of social services in Wales, supported by our planned *Social Services (Wales) Bill*. The White Paper can be found at:

http://wales.gov.uk/topics/health/publications/socialcare/guidance1/services/?lang=en

Consequently our current and planned activity to shape this agenda is through:

#### Prevention

9. We have already invested in dedicated development of reablement and other preventative services across Wales through funding provided in connection with continuing NHS healthcare. In total £37.5 million is being provided to support a range of local projects partly aimed as reducing the reliance on residential care and promoting older people's ability to live independently in the community. This is coupled with the Telecare Capital Grant where we have invested over £9 million in improving telecare services across Wales with nearly 20,000 people now living more independently in their own homes as a result. We have also invested £12.5 million to

improve the infrastructure of community equipment services. There are now 11 formal partnerships with pooled budgets between health and social services operating in Wales. This investment is in addition to that which local authorities and the NHS are making at a local level.

- 10. Sustainable Social Services places reablement at the heart of our approach and we will introduce a requirement for reablement services to be provided across Wales, planned and commissioned on a regional basis. These will be led jointly by social services and the NHS. The Social Services Improvement Agency will identify good practice examples of integrated assisted living services and ensure that these are shared across Wales via their learning and improvement networks.
- 11. Through the *Social Services (Wales) Bill* we also plan to provide Ministers with the powers to make regulations or issue guidance requiring local authorities to demonstrate how they are discharging their wellbeing duties for people in need through implementation of prevention and early intervention strategies; and will couple this with powers to strengthen partnership working. This will include the use of pooled budgets and other flexibilities that will require partnerships between, and across, local authorities and the NHS.
- 12. We are conscious of the need for a more coordinated and improved response to the needs of those with dementia. Our *National Dementia Vision for Wales* (2011) outlines the commitments required to continue the development of high quality services with attention focused on joint working across the sectors and collaboration between all key agencies. This includes earlier diagnosis and more timely interventions; information, support and advocacy for people with the condition, and their carers, together with better training and research. To help promote training, support and awareness-raising the Dementia Services Development Centre Wales has been funded to improve the skills and knowledge of staff in care homes as well as those working in the community, hospitals and primary care settings.

### Commissioning

13. To improve the commissioning of residential care we have issued comprehensive guidance to local authorities entitled Commissioning Framework Guidance and Good Practice on the commissioning of social services, including procurement and contracting procedures. This is set out in two parts. Part 1 is statutory guidance issued under section 7 of the Local Authority Social Services Act 1970 and sets out 13 commissioning standards which local authorities are expected to achieve. These standards centre on the development of evidence based commissioning plans and their delivery through effective procurement, setting the benchmark against which commissioning will be measured. It also sets out the responsibilities of social care commissioning teams for producing joint commissioning plans which shape services over a three to five year period. The quality and effectiveness of such plans will rely heavily on the extent to which they draw together the views and support of stakeholders including the private and independent sector. As such it stresses that commissioners need to engage with these sectors to ensure a range of service provision. Part 2 provides good practice in commissioning and procurement. The guidance can be found at:

http://wales.gov.uk/topics/health/publications/socialcare/circular/commissioningguidance/?lang=en

- 14. The guidance is supplemented by a Procurement Route Planner developed by Value Wales and includes a full set of on-line, step by step guidance specifically for the contracting of social care and housing related services. It is further supported by the 'Daffodil' database, a care needs projection system designed to assist the modelling of future service demand by analysing the prevalence of a range of health and social conditions and projecting them across population changes over a number of years within each local authority and local health board area.
- 15. We have taken action to bring together the signatories of the Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) established by local government with the independent and private sector so that it can be refreshed. Some providers have sought to resolve differences they have with their commissioners through the courts rather than these being resolved in partnership with local government and the NHS. Given the pressures on public services this is a situation that we simply cannot afford to continue. The MoU was development to establish constructive and effective joint working arrangements between local government and the care sector, particularly in the provision of residential care, and through the National Partnership Forum for Social Services, we will press for progress on this.
- 16. We have also issued statutory guidance on procedures when discharging patients from hospital to remind health and social care professionals that a move directly into residential care should not be the default position, but where this is appropriate patients should have a choice of the home they are placed in. This supports and strengthens our statutory directions and guidance on *Choice of Accommodation*, which ensures individuals are able to make informed, positive choices as part of the process where they are placed in residential care. The guidance is aimed at ensuring local authorities and the NHS manage choice actively and in a way which is fair and minimises unnecessary delays in hospital discharge. The guidance can be found at:

http://wales.gov.uk/topics/health/publications/health/letters/2011/letter/?lang=en

#### Diversification

- 17. We have also sought to promote and encourage other forms of accommodation and care to meet the needs of older people without the need for them to go into a residential setting. For example, extra care housing allows older people to maintain maximum independence but with the assurance of support close at hand if needed. The Welsh Government's Housing White Paper for Wales sets out our key aims for the housing requirements of older people, taking into consideration individual's varying requirements.
- 18. Over the past ten years 24 extra care schemes have been completed providing over 1,124 homes where older people can maintain their independence but with some support. A further 12 schemes are under construction or at an advanced stage of planning giving a total programme of over 1,600 homes across Wales. These schemes have been funded by the Social Housing Grant, which includes a specific allocation of funding for extra care schemes. In 2011-12, a £10 million budget was top-sliced for extra care, in 2012-13 this budget will rise to £12 million. In the longer term extra care schemes will be prioritised as part of the Social Housing Grant allocation.
- 19. We are also committed to exploring the role that other models of care can provide, such as social enterprises, mutuals and co-operatives. We are conducting an internal

review on how social enterprises could be used to deliver social services and to consider whether this is a viable business model for Wales. The review will consider opportunities and barriers and will focus upon best practice across the UK, Europe and other countries. As part of the awareness raising and engagement on social enterprises we have met with Directors of Social Services to gain views on the role of social enterprises and social care in Wales. Engagement has highlighted substantial potential for social enterprises in regard to service transformation and impacts on individuals and service delivery. We are in the process of developing our social enterprise action plan which will form part of our further engagement proposals later this year.

#### Regulation

- 20. You will have heard from CSSIW of the plans to modernise the way in which it regulates social care. As part of our consultation on the *Social Services (Wales) Bill* we have set out our intention to better focus on the regulation of care settings and to use legislation to provide the vehicle to introduce new regulation which revises the regulation model so as to place greater focus on organisational governance and quality assurance mechanisms. This is so as to ensure providers themselves work within an overall framework of continuous improvement and that information is transparent and available to the public. This will help increase people's control over the services they receive ranging from very practical issues in terms of providers being explicit about what they provide, to more formal arrangements such as those proposed in the *Social Services (Wales) Bill* on the Public Register.
- 21. We know that care workers themselves also play a vital role in the provision of any service and so we will provide for the regulation of training of social care workers in much the same way as training for social workers is already regulated. This will help to provide a more consistent standard of training that is more clearly relevant to the needs of service users and employers alike. High standards of training will support the development of professionalisation amongst the social care workforce.
- 22. Recognising the key role that managers of services play, we have already introduced a statutory requirement for all managers of care homes providing services for adults to be suitably qualified and registered with the Care Council for Wales to undertake that role. We have also, through the Social Care Workforce Development Programme (SCWDP), increased the proportion of staff across the whole social care sector with the qualifications, skills and knowledge they need for the work they do. This work is led by local authorities and informed by the commissioners of services within local authorities. Planned expenditure on the SCWDP for 2012-13 will total £12 million with the Welsh Government element (which provides 70% of the programme) costing £8.4 million, matched by a 30% contribution from local authorities and is intended as a supplement to employers' own training resources.
- 23. In addition we are aware that the events surrounding Southern Cross Healthcare have raised concerns over the suitability of private providers of public services. In parallel with our proposals on future regulation we will also take forward other changes to the regulatory system through existing powers, to strengthen our approach to the assessment of financial viability of care home providers. This is to ensure we have the confident that providers entering the sector, or involved in the sector, are financially robust to do so. We are currently considering the options for this.

#### Conclusion

24. The nature of residential care for older people today has altered over the last ten and will be very different in the next decade. The needs and expectations of older people who require residential care are increasing and will increase further in the years to come. The challenge facing local authorities, the NHS, and providers is to respond to this by being flexible in their approach, by making the best use of our resources and in tackling this agenda in a partnership approach. As a Government we are seeking to facilitate this by providing the strategic and legal framework for services to grow that enable more older people to live independently in the community, either at home or in alternatives to residential care; in providing direction over the commissioning of services local government and the NHS undertake; to provide good quality services and stability to care home providers; by encouraging a diverse sector that can respond to change and; by making sure that the regulator has the tools required to ensure the provision of good quality care delivered by a good quality workforce.

Deputy Minister for Children and Social Services June 2012 Health and Social Care Committee HSC(4)-18-12 paper 2

Y Pwyllgor Deisebau Petitions Committee Agenda Item 5a

Cenedlaethol Cymru

National Assembly for **Wales** 



Mark Drakeford AM Chair, Health and Social Services Committee National Assembly for Wales Bae Caerdydd / Cardiff Bay Caerdydd / Cardiff CF99 1NA P-03-295 21 May 2012

Dear Kark

P-03-295: Kyle Beere – Paediatric Neuro Rehabilitation

Thank you for your letter of 29 February in which you conveyed the Health and Social Care Committee's decision to await the outcome of the Petitions Committee's round table discussion on neuro rehabilitation before taking further action. I am pleased to report that the round table discussion took place on 1 May and the evidence received was considered at the following meeting on 15 May.

The Committee heard evidence from the petitioner, Katherine Simmons and her supporter, Emma Wools along with representatives of WHSSC, Headway and the Minister for Health and Social Services' Officials. A transcript of the session is enclosed, as is the other evidence the Committee has received on this petition.

Following its consideration of this petition, the Committee feels that there is a need for further work to be carried out on neuro-rehabilitation services in Wales. I hope that your Committee will agree to take this issue forward. If so, the Petitions Committee would close the petition and look forward to the outcomes of your deliberations.

Yours sincerely

William Powell AC / AM

Cadeirydd / Chair

Enc: Transcript 1 May 2012 & Written evidence relating to the petition

Bae Caerdydd / Cardiff Bay Caerdydd / Cardiff CF99 1NA

Ffôn / Tel: 029 2089 8393 E-bost / Email: William.powell@wales.gov.uk

Croesewir gohebiaeth yn y Gymraeg a'r Saesneg/We welcome correspondence in both English and Welsh

## P-03-295 Kyle Beere Gwasanaethau Niwroadsefydlu Paediatrig: Trafodaeth P-03-295 Kyle Beere Paediatric Neuro-rehabilitation: Round Table Discussion

- [143] William Powell: Welcome, everyone, and thank you for braving the elements to join us this morning for this important session considering the petition on paediatric neuro-rehabilitation services. Rather than asking for some opening remarks, we will go straight to questions, I think, to make the best use of the time available. I ask Russell George to open things up. Over to you, Russell.
- [144] Russell George: Good morning to you all. What are the main features that you would like to see in a rehabilitation service based at the children's hospital in Cardiff?
- [145] Ms Wools: It might be handy to talk through the business case that has already been presented to the Cardiff and Vale University Local Health Board, first about its components and then about the broader functions and services that we would like to see added to that, to put it into context. Would that be useful?
- [146] Russell George: I asked the question. You go ahead and answer that as you would like.
- [147] Ms Wools: Okay. From our perspective, ideally, we would like a service that looks at children and young people from birth to 18 years who have an acquired brain injury, but who also have other conditions that could benefit from therapy interventions or a programme within that service. We would like the service to be available to all children and young people in Wales, but also, potentially, to be accessed by children from the south-west of England, given that there is clearly a lack of services.
- [148] On the service design, ideally, it would include a rehabilitation facility or centre staffed by a multidisciplinary team, and a person-centred approach would be adopted with an individualised package of care. Our experience has shown that the services that are currently available seem to be more resource-led than needs-led, and that we need a service that is bespoke and flexible to the whole spectrum of conditions, ranging from mild brain injury to the severe, as Kyle has presented with.
- [149] As I said, we would like to see the service cater for a spectrum of needs, and so we would like it to look at initial intensive in-patient intervention, so providing a residential service as well as ongoing out-patient services.
- [150] The most important aspect to highlight is the delivery of core therapy provision, such as neuropsychology, so that we can get assessment right at the start, to identify the presentation of conditions and residual issues resulting from any condition or traumatic brain injury. Other therapy provision would include neurophysiotherapy, speech and language therapy, occupational therapy, education input, and then other proven therapy interventions that are known to work and help to develop a child's engagement with the core therapy interventions.
- [151] We would like the centre to be a central point of contact and co-ordination for services from hospital to home and ongoing, and also for there to be some type of outreach service provision, as we have seen delivered in the Children's Trust in Tadworth, Surrey. That would help to provide consultancy or advisory services to mainstream service provision such as education, social services and care support, namely other service areas that children and families would need to access over a lifetime or during a short period of intervention.
- [152] Talking of family services, there definitely needs to be more holistic provision, including respite services, counselling and education. Speaking from my personal experience and my sister's, Kyle's injury came as a shock for which there was no preparation, and it was life-changing overnight. We found that the services available to us lacked expertise of what Kyle had suffered, and were therefore not able to guide or educate us on how to manage him to reintegrate. That was aside from dealing with the grief that comes with the sense of loss that you have, even

though the child is still alive, fortunately. My sister would advocate more of a network of family support, but one that is very much led by specialist guidance, because, at times, we felt very much alone in our situation and as though we were floundering.

[153] We would also like the service to look at transition management. That is paramount. Kyle is now 15 years of age and will soon be reaching the stage of accessing adult services. Coming from a public sector background, I know that the transition from youth to adult services is not always managed right. If we are to set up such a service, the transition aspect needs to be included at the design and planning stage, so that it is integrated with existing adult service provision and organisations such as Headway, to guide how that looks.

[154] I am sorry, but I am rambling on now. Please feel free to ask questions and interject. 10.30 a.m.

[155] Funding is a key issue. Whatever service is looked at needs to be based on tripartite funding from the key service areas that are generally involved in this, namely social services, education and health. We have experienced a huge number of obstacles and challenges because of siloed budgets and because people or departments do not necessarily understand where their commitments, requirements or responsibilities start and end. This has led to delay or sometimes to the absence of services in their entirety. They are the main components of a service to which we would like commissioners to give consideration. Obviously, this needs to be based more on increased comprehensive evidence. We are here today, really, to ask the committee and others to consider commissioning a comprehensive research study about the actual picture and the population who could benefit from such a service.

[156] William Powell: Thank you, Emma, for setting that out in such a full context and so comprehensively for us. Russell, are there questions that have not been answered in the area that you wanted to pursue?

[157] Russell George: I have just one further question. Emma, you are not rambling at all. Thank you for your full answer: answer as you want; we are here to listen to your views. The questions are there to facilitate the discussion, so thank you for your contribution. I wanted to ask what rehabilitation services and support are currently offered at the hospital to children with acquired brain injury.

[158] Dr Rogers: I will hand over to Dan.

[159] Russell George: I was not quite sure who to look to for an answer.

[160] Mr Phillips: The Welsh Health Specialised Services Committee is accountable to the seven health boards. We are responsible for planning and funding specialised paediatric neurology services. The health boards are directly responsible for the local multidisciplinary teams, community services and the continuing healthcare packages, and together they have delegated responsibility to WHSSC for the specialist paediatric neurologists, the multidisciplinary team that surrounds them at the Children's Hospital for Wales, Alder Hey and Bristol, and for the very small number of children who are also referred to Tadworth. On the services that are provided locally, there are paediatric neurologists who specialise in paediatric neurology in Cardiff, but there is not anybody who has a full-time interest in paediatric neurorehabilitation, as there is in Tadworth. There is a multidisciplinary team containing many of the therapists to whom Emma referred, but they are spread over many services, and we recognise that the services in Cardiff need to be strengthened. We are in dialogue with the Cardiff and Vale local health board about the best way to do that. The plans for phase 2 of the children's hospital include a hydrotherapy pool and increased multidisciplinary therapy rooms—so, by 2015, those will be in place. We recognise that, as it stands now, those facilities are not available. That is a known fact and that is why we need phase 2 of the children's hospital. Is that sufficient or do you want me to paint a broader picture?

- [161] Russell George: No, that is fine, although some of my colleagues may pick up on what you said.
- [162] **Dr Rogers:** We recognise all the elements that Emma has just described as being appropriate for a paediatric neuro-rehabilitation service. We would also agree that it ought to be needs led, in terms of what individuals receive. In that sense, there is not a discrepancy between us in terms of where we would like to be going and what we think should be available. We have the same sort of approach, and the holistic element that you mentioned is important. As you said, it is a spectrum of needs and, although the whole health budget is the responsibility of the LHBs, WHSSC plans and secures the most specialist end of it. We need to work across the whole spectrum and put that together, to ensure that people have that needs-led service. It would be very difficult if there were a boundary. I do not think that there is a boundary in terms of the funding; we have the mechanisms to address it across the spectrum.
- [163] William Powell: Dr Payne and Dr Jones, do you have any comments on further plans for the enhancement of the service? We have already heard some information from Mr Phillips and Dr Rogers. Are there any additional items that you would like to bring to the table at this point?
- [164] **Dr Jones:** We wish to add a word of strong support for the petition. We are keen to see the issue being resolved, and we accept the position that things could be better. We will continue to use the Tadworth centre for the very small number of children who have very specialised needs. I think that we have sent only eight children there over the last 10 years, and I believe that that number is similar to the number of children sent from similar populations in England. It is a national English centre and we would not be able to replicate it in Wales. However, we recognise that we need to improve specialist neuro-rehabilitation for a number of other children who do not need to go to Tadworth, and for children when they come out of Tadworth.
- [165] **Dr Payne:** A report on the national service framework for children shows that we have identified that transitional planning is an area in which improvement is needed, and it is incorporated in the new guidance that we are about to issue on the planning and delivery of continuing care. We deal specifically with the fact that care packages for children and young people should not be delayed by any arguments about funding. We have put in lines that address those specific issues that cause a lot of difficulty for people.
- [166] William Powell: I am eager to broaden things out to look at the arguments for and against the continued use of Tadworth in those particular cases. Frances, do you want to make a contribution or challenge something that has been said?
- [167] **Dr Gibbon:** We have not sent a lot of children to Tadworth, because it is a long way to travel for a lot of Welsh people and the children do not like being away from home. There is a huge financial commitment as well as a social commitment to having a child as an in-patient at Tadworth, which Kyle's family certainly found hard to deal with. There is an unmet need as well for the children who cannot go to Tadworth—I want to make that point.
- [168] On the other point that Heather raised about the NSF for children, you may be aware that Edwina Hart commissioned the children and young people's specialised services project a while ago. That project outlined a service for children requiring neuro-rehabilitation. On what a service should look like and what shape it should take, information on that has already been published—in addition to the things that Emma has brought up—but it has not yet been implemented. So, that is already recognised and published. Personally, I have been trying to improve this service since 2004. I have been trying to get this project going for many years.
- [169] William Powell: It has been a long-term commitment.
- [170] **Dr Gibbon:** It is not a new thing, and I commend Katherine and Emma for being able to raise awareness of this issue at such a level, because these children are disadvantaged and do not have a voice.

[171] **Joyce Watson:** On the theme of equality of access, which is what you are asking for, do you think that children in Wales with and acquired brain injury and their families receive the same standard of service wherever they live in Wales? If not, what are the issues that prevent that from happening?

[172] Ms Wools: Correct me if I am wrong, but, anecdotally, it is our understanding from talking to parents and families who have gone through this that different local health boards, and perhaps professionals within those boards, would not necessarily be as aware of Tadworth as a facility as others. We are not sure about how much encouragement there is to make referrals. From a personal point of view, Kyle was in intensive care with two other children who were both at the severe end of the spectrum and would have benefitted from accessing Tadworth. Only two out of the three of those children were referred; one of them was not. Again, I could not comment on the reasons why that referral did not go ahead because I do not know what they might be, but it does seem that there is not any consistency. Whatever the referral criteria might be, it is certainly not the case that all children who present with conditions as a result of an acquired brain injury are referred to that service. Tadworth does not deal only with the severe end of the spectrum; it deals with the whole spectrum. So, there are many children with all sorts of conditions who would benefit from the service and I do not feel that those referrals are coming through.

[173] That said, Tadworth is a limited facility with 49 bed spaces and a waiting list of up to six months. Therefore, with regard to the timeliness of provision, even when a child has the benefit of being referred there, there can be a long wait. In Kyle's case, he had to wait five months in hospital to be placed. There is a great deal of literature on the timeliness of intervention when recovering from a brain injury. Did we miss an optimum window within those five months? Could there have been more guidance? He remained locally and received interventions from a great many committed staff within the hospital and the trust, I have to say, but perhaps they did not have the expertise required to deal with his condition.

[174] That has since been evident on Kyle's return to the community in respect of the staff and professionals who are now delivering community provision and support. Having asked staff in the special school he is now placed at how many of them have received training on children with acquired brain injuries, not one of them has said that they have. This is moving slightly away from your original question but, again, I feel that the lack of specialist provision in Wales means that the learning and education does not span out to other professionals in other quarters. It makes sense because we have to draft in that expertise from elsewhere, and when you are reliant on out-of-area services it means that you do not have that quality of experience and learning.

[175] Bethan Jenkins: Thank you for coming to give evidence. My only declaration of interest is that I helped to set up Headway in Neath Port Talbot and that, having spoken to many of the adults there, it is clear that there are many unseen issues that do not present themselves directly to the health service, so I believe that it would be of superior benefit to involve patients when scoping services. These are not issues that people can see straight away.

[176] My question relates to Headway's letter about the problems of children with ABI going undiagnosed or whose difficulties are not recognised. This is a question to any of you really: which agencies should take the lead on raising awareness of ABI and its effects so that children and families get the right support when they need it?

[177] Ms Smith: I think it needs to start with statutory services and improvement in the rehabilitation services we have already outlined. I would like to support everything Emma has said about the priority being to support family and carers with information and education because it is very much a hidden disability at the moderate-to-mild end where children are presenting at hospital, at accident and emergency or to their GP. The long-term effects of these injuries are often unrecognised and the family only become aware of the difficulties as time progresses

following an injury, when they try to return to normality. That is a huge area of concern for us. We talked about tri-partite working, but in fact I think it should be quad-partite working, including the voluntary sector. We are able to get very close to the people in need, but we need that support, in financial and resource terms, from the statutory bodies and the professional input. 10.45 a.m.

[178] What happens as well is that, if people are misdiagnosed or unrecognised, they are categorised incorrectly as having learning disabilities, so when we are commissioning services we are basing that on figures that are inaccurate and, therefore, are underestimating the occurrence of brain injury. Those instances are probably on the mild to moderate end of the spectrum rather than severe, but there are long-term, lifelong effects for these people. After a brain injury, people have a normal life expectancy, so they are living with these difficulties for 70 or 80 years. There is unsubstantiated evidence and statistics to show that something like 50% of the prison population has a mild to moderate brain injury, and if you understand brain injury you can immediately see how that would happen.

[179] Ms Wools: I would just add some figures to substantiate or put into context the degree of hidden harm caused by head injuries. The National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence produced a report in 2007 that outlined that over 300,000 children under 16 presented with head injuries in accident and emergency departments in England, and, of those, up to 20,000 had mild, moderate, or severe traumatic brain injury, with additional children presenting with brain injury as a result of non-traumatic conditions, such as the experience we have had with Kyle. Again, there is no reason why Wales should not be comparable to that. Why would fewer children suffer head injuries here? These figures are not directly comparable, but they definitely present a case to look into this further, and perhaps not to focus on specialised and severe injuries, but to look along the spectrum of services, because the demand is clearly far higher.

[180] Bethan Jenkins: Do those from the health service have anything to add?

[181] **Dr Jones:** I would like to emphasise the central point that clinicians should lead these services with support from management colleagues within the health boards and the Welsh Health Specialised Services Committee. Clinicians will learn during their training, but also during their contact with families and other partner organisations. They will understand the evidence base from NICE and other bodies, and they generally have to advise us which services should realistically be in place. With all these funding decisions, it is a question of placing the money where there is best value and, generally speaking, if there is NICE guidance to recommend a certain type of treatment, we would want NHS Wales to provide it. There is likely to be other, low-value work out there that we could do less of, but that case has to be made by clinical colleagues generally, because they know most about these subjects, and they need to work alongside colleagues in management to support them.

[182] Bethan Jenkins: Are they making the case now? You say that they need to.

[183] **Dr Jones:** Absolutely, and I think that clinicians sometimes become frustrated because these things do take time and are not all that straightforward. When WHSSC allocates money, clearly it is redistributed money from elsewhere. This investment has to be high value, and the clinician is best placed to understand the value and work with colleagues in WHSSC. That process is ongoing and active; this is not an area that has been neglected entirely, but it is taking time to work through these processes. Of course, WHSSC cannot just receive a business case and then fund it; it has to understand where moneys that are currently invested in services are being spent, how they are being used on what is already there, and what the gap is realistically.

[184] **Dr Rogers:** We are actively pursuing the business case at the moment, but what we have heard so far is that this is about the full spectrum. In particular, Julie was just saying that Headway wants to see that full spectrum addressed. We can look at the specialised end of it, and

there is definitely a need to do that, but we also need to be looking at these other issues that you have raised. That is probably harder to achieve, because there are a lot more people involved and it is about being clear about what we are addressing at any one time. Certainly the message that I have taken away from this is that, whatever service is funded and developed, we need to be very clear about the needs that it can meet and will be attempting to meet, and what will not be met by it, so that people can at least see where potential gaps are.

[185] It is quite easy to get confused in this bigger picture about where services are, and when you start to talk about the other services that need to come in other than health services, it gets even more complex. So, clarity and a common understanding of the whole pathway of the spectrum and the burden of the disease out there is really important. We have talked about acquired brain injury, but, obviously, there are many different forms of it, and some of these services would be helpful for people with other disorders who have similar needs. So, it is quite complex. It is being looked at, but we have quite a way to go, and we probably will have to continue developing this over some considerable period of time. I do not think that there are any quick fixes, but we can do better with regard to what we are looking at now.

[186] Bethan Jenkins: I am a little confused. The first timeline is the second phase of the children's hospital. I know that a broader discussion is needed other than saying that this must be done by this point, but are there any goals currently in place that you can make us aware of—or send us a document afterwards, because we are pressed for time—so that we can understand where you are in the timeline of development?

[187] Dr Rogers: Yes, we can do that with regard to the specialised services.

[188] Mr Phillips: It is also important to say that we have had discussions with Alder Hey and Bristol hospitals about their services. There is a lot of work going on at a UK level, looking at paediatric neurosciences, paediatric neurosurgery and neuro-rehabilitation. So, we are not alone in looking at this. We are talking with Alder Hey and Bristol, which are both bigger children hospitals, and they also recognise that they need to strengthen their services. We are not alone in moving forward in this area.

[189] Later this year, we are expecting some UK-level standards about some of these services, which will inform our thinking. In 2015, we will have better physical facilities. We are now working with Cardiff and Vale health board and are planning to take a paper to our June joint committee with proposals about what the next step should be. We have had a business case from Cardiff and Vale, which was referred to earlier, and we have responded to it. There is an active dialogue, as Chris said, about what will be the real benefits from this. It is a very difficult area, because it is not as simple as one turning a knob to get an outcome; these are patients with very complex needs, and we recognise that. It is about what benefits will come from what staff, what is the most value we can get, and what the changes are. We invest about £1.6 million in specialised paediatric neurology services in Cardiff. It is about how much more we have to spend to get how much more. We will have a proposal to the joint committee.

[190] Bethan Jenkins: Some £1.6 million does not seem to me to be much really. I am not here to judge, but it does not seem to be a lot of money.

[191] Mr Phillips: That is just on the specialised element. There are local packages of care and individual patients' ongoing continuing healthcare.

[192] **Bethan Jenkins:** Could Frances come in quickly as well, because I know that she wants to say something from the clinicians' point of view?

[193] **Dr Gibbon:** It is very difficult to decide who you should have. There are no standards, as Dan said. There are no nationally accepted standards for what neuro-rehabilitation should contain. The next standards to come out are the paediatric neurosurgery standards in England, which are due to come out next year. They will contain a section on what neuro-rehabilitation

should look like in a hospital. If you can provide a specialist service in a hospital that can then advise and do some outreach work in schools where children like Kyle are, we see that as being part of the service, not just for the children in hospital. Although the bricks and mortar will improve the new children's hospital for some of our in-patients, it does not include service. So, the service is not part of that process.

[194] I also wanted to raise another service that we do not have enough of in Wales, which is neuropsychology or psychology, first, to support people who are grieving and who are in a difficult place and, secondly, to support people who have had a brain injury to see what their problems are and how we should address them. For example, if you come to Frenchay Hospital as a child with a brain injury, you will get seen by a neuropsychologist as soon as you can communicate. We do not have that service at all in Wales; we have to buy it in from Bristol. People who have a mild brain injury will end up not having anything at all, and many end up in the criminal justice system. So, as Dan was saying, there is not a quick fix; there is a lack of foundation for looking at this problem in the wider sense for adults as well. As has been said, if we have a business case to do something in hospitals, it does not fix everything for these people. However, it is a start.

[195] Ms Simmons: To comment on that, I feel, as a parent, that there has been no emotional support from the services either for me or for Kyle, which has been a real struggle for us. From my point of view, it is only through the assistance of my family and friends that I have been able to get on with things and to support Kyle. I am well aware that there are other parents who do not have that. So, it is obviously a very emotional subject for me, but I believe that the psychology element is very important.

[196] William Powell: I am sure that I am not alone in finding this one of the most useful and rewarding evidence sessions that the committee has had recently, because we have heard so many different views—from the petitioners, whose views were articulated so clearly and were formed by direct experience, and the specialists in the field, who are seeking to improve provision in Wales. The clock is against us now and I am conscious that colleagues need to be moving to group meetings very soon. Thank you very much indeed for what you have brought to the table this morning. It is something that we shall seek to take forward at our next meeting on 15 May, because we do not have the opportunity to consider the evidence immediately. However, we will have a full transcript of the evidence and we also have the opportunity to draw on anything else that you can submit in the light of one or two of the questions that we have had. So, thank you very much indeed. I also thank colleagues for their full contribution. Diolch yn fawr iawn.



**Headway Cardiff** 

10th January 2012

William Powell AM Chair, Petitions Committee National Assembly for Wales Cardiff Bay Cardiff CF99 1NA

Dear William Powell,

Headway Cardiff is a registered charity that provides support and services to adults affected by acquired brain injury (ABI), their families and carers throughout south east Wales.

The survivors we assist are adults, but many sustained their injury during childhood and have experienced paediatric neuro-services first hand.

Firstly it is important to acknowledge the lack of accurate statistics relating to ABI due to a combination of shortfalls in the coding system and in the case of minor brain injury, non-identification or mis-diagnosis.

It is also important to not wholly focus on those who are classified as having a severe brain injury. Those with a moderate or even a mild classification have complex, life-long difficulties, that impact on their ability to live an independent life.

Beyond the acute setting, it is vital that children receive a period of specialist neurological intervention. Appropriate, timely specialist intervention can greatly improve the level to which individuals recover and the speed in which this happens.

As the input of the family is crucial at this stage and throughout recovery, this service needs to be as accessible to the family as possible and offer as flexible and as personalised a programme as possible.

Following this intensive period of rehabilitation, a long term community based specialist multi-disciplinary team should be available until the child reaches adulthood and then in theory, there is a seamless transition to specialist adult services.

Headway Cardiff
Rookwood Hospital, Llandaff, Cardiff CF5 2YN
Tel: 029 2057 7707 E.mail address: info@headwaycardiff.org



A Company Limited by Guarantee Registered in Wales No. 3331865 Registered Charity No. 1063221
Registered address: 5th Floor, Hodge House, 114 - 116 St Mary Street, Cardiff, CF10 1DY
Patron: Mr Jonathan Davies M.B.E.
Affiliated to Headway - the brain injury association. A Registered Charity

It is in the area of community services that the biggest gap appears in adult specialist neuro- services and it is vital that this area is considered in the development of any paediatric service.

Community services in Wales have not kept pace with acute services and the piecemeal nature of services has left many survivors feeling isolated and unsupported leading to crisis and family breakdown. Many of the gains they make in the immediate aftermath are lost due to the lack of ongoing therapy and support.

For those children whose impairments are severe enough to warrant a placement in a specialist educational establishment, ongoing treatment such as Occupational Therapy, Speech and Language Therapy and Physiotherapy is available.

What then happens to those with moderate and mild difficulties, who frequently go undiagnosed, unrecognized or whose difficulties are attributed to behavioral problems?

Who then supports them as the child reaches each new stage of development? Who then provides the individual with ongoing rehabilitation and strategies? Who supports the family in ensuring the child's educational needs are recognized and they are statemented correctly?

Headway Cardiff wholeheartedly endorses the Petition to the Welsh Government to recognize the need for and to deliver specialist services for the rehabilitation of brain injured children within Wales.

Yours sincerely

Julie Smith

General Manager



Your ref/eich cyf: P-03-295 Our ref/ein cyf: ML/NJ/CR- KB Date/dyddiad: 12<sup>th</sup> December 2011

Tel/ffôn: 01443 443443 Fax/ffacs: 02920 869534

Email/ebost: debra.davies5@wales.nhs.uk

William Powell AM
Chair, Petitions Committee
National Assembly for Wales
Petitions Committee
Cardiff Bay
Cardiff
CF99 1NA

Dear Mr Powell

# RE: P-03-295 Kyle Beere - Paediatric Neuro Rehabilitation Services

Thank you for your letter dated 23<sup>rd</sup> November 2011, requesting the number of children requiring admission to Tadworth over the last 10 years.

I can confirm that since the 1<sup>st</sup> of February 2002 to date, 8 children have required admission to The Children's Trust, Tadworth.

I hope this answers your request. If I can be of further assistance, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Yours sincerely

Dr Cerilan Rogers

**Director of Specialised & Tertiary Services** 

Welsh Health Specialised Services Committee Unit 3a

Caerphilly Business Park Caerphilly CF83 3ED Pwyllgor Gwasanaethau Iechyd Arbenigol Cymru

Uned 3a

Parc Busness Caerffili

Caerffili CF83 3ED

Chair/Cadeirydd: Professor Mike Harmer

Director of Specialised and Tertiary Services/Cyfarwyddwr Gwasanaethau Arbenigol a

Thrydyddol: Dr Cerilan Rogers

Health and Social Care Committee

genda Item +5 (5)-18-12 paper 3
Older People's Commissioner for Wales
Comisiynydd Pobl Hŷn Cymru

**8 08442 64 06 70** 

**8** 08442 64 06 80

www.olderpeoplewales.com

Mark Drakeford AC AM Chair, Health and Social Services Committee National Assembly for Wales Cardiff, CF99 1NA Cambrian Buildings Mount Stuart Square Cardiff CF10 5FL

Adeiladau Cambrian Sgwâr Mount Stuart Caerdydd CF10 5FL

11 June 2012

Dear Mark

# **United Nations Convention on the Rights of Older Persons**

Thank you for your letter of 14 May seeking further clarification as to why the Older People's Commission supports the development of a UN Convention.

The correspondence received from the Secretary of State indicates the UK Government's preference to focus on the outcomes and follow-up to the Madrid International Plan of Action on Ageing 2002 rather than pressing to evolve the United Nations Principles for Older Persons, December 1991 into a fully-fledged Convention. These two ways forward are not, however, mutually exclusive.

The Madrid Plan of Action on Ageing commits nations to make progress in a range of areas including the following:

- The elimination of age discrimination
- The incorporation of ageing within social and economic strategies
- The need to provide older people with equal access to health care and services.

We welcome the UK Government's commitment to MIPPA.

However, making the UN Principles a Convention would achieve something important and further to MIPPA. Enforceable international treaties are in place for women, the elimination of race discrimination, Children, and Disabled Persons.





A UN Convention on the rights of older people is necessary to ensure that older men and women can realise their rights. With a UN Convention, and the assistance of a special Rapporteur, governments would have an explicit legal framework, guidance and support that would enable them to ensure that older people's rights would be upheld in countries across the world.

Demographic change is resulting in unprecedented numbers of older people worldwide. Greater numbers of people will be affected by age discrimination and ageism (this is why it is also important that in the UK context the Government implements as soon as possible the Equality Act provisions which ban age discrimination in the provision of goods, facilities and services). Strengthening older people's human rights is the correct response.

The Madrid Plan and UN Principles are not enforceable in law; a UN Convention would be.

Please let us know if we can be of any further assistance.

Yours sincerely

Sarah Stone

**Deputy Commissioner/Dirprwy Comisiynydd** 

Jak Stene.